
 
Date:  November 3, 2021.  
Members Present:  Carrie Culbertson, Art Steullet, Antonette Wilson, Catherin Kennedy, Stacy Wrenn, 
George Papaemanuel, Rene’ Flowers, Kimberly Hartman, Andrea Kelly, Michael Poulin, Anne Ryan, 
Caroline Young, Marilyn Lovely 
Members Absent or Excused:  Susan Weber, Joseph Benavides, Allyson Panatex, Ashley Shultz, 
Michael Maine, Dawn Espinoza, Lisa Fasting, Michael Feeney, Tony Belmont 

 

9:00 a.m.  Call to order 
Kimberly Hartman 

The meeting was called to order by Kimberly Hartman in the absence of 
Board Chair, Susan Weber 
 

Approval of Minutes 
Kimberly Hartman 

Members asked to review the minutes from the spring Advisory Board 
meeting and approve. Motion to approve by Catherine Kennedy. 
Second by Art Steullet. Minutes were approved. 
 

COE Updates 
Anne Ryan 

Overview of COE Early Childhood Education - three certificates, A.S. 
degree in Early Childhood Education and B.S degree in Educational 
Studies/Preschool Education sub plan. 
 

Andrea Kelly Our proposed new programs were approved by SPC Board of Trustees 
on October 19th. Now they will go to the state. The board can give input. 
We will be looking at course work with faculty.  
Course review- we welcome board input. 
Diversity, our look at coursework is ongoing 
UCC (uniform course curriculum) - HB1159 added two areas – 1) mental 
health, 2) strategies to support technology for distance learning.  
We are looking at diversity in a broad sense, including poverty. 
 
Stacy Wrenn – I am glad you are including poverty. There are a growing 
number of families in poverty. It is a big piece in academic lags and 
classroom management.  I appreciate using diversity in a broad sense to 
include poverty. I have a ton of resources I can share including being a 
guest speaker. 
 
Andrea – I am so glad we are including that data. 
 
Antionette Wilson – Diversity is a balance of looking to see that the 
needs of every scholar and their families are met. 
 
Andrea – That is one reason we welcome your input. You are living it. 

Minutes 
College of Education Fall Advisory Board 

Wednesday, November 3, 2021, 9:00 a.m. 
(Meeting held via Zoom) 



Michael Poulin Educator Preparation Institute (EPI) updates: 
This is our Alternative Certification Program for teachers who already 
have a Bachelor’s degree or higher and would like to teach. 

• Express, 3-semester Program (Summer, Fall, Spring) May 2022-
May 2023 

• Prepare Candidates in Most DOE Approved Teacher 
Certification Areas 

• Blended Classes all offered on our Clearwater Campus (1-2 
Nights/week) 

• Daytime Practical Teaching (60-hour practicum & 10-week 
internship) 

• Per FLDOE Rule Changes: We are adding a Reading 
Endorsement for all Pre-K-Grade 3, ELED, MG English, and 
English 6-12 Majors 

• 93% Job Placement Rate for our Certificate Completers 
 
 

Michael Poulin Educational Studies updates: 
(PK-GR 3, ELED, MG ELA, ELA 6-12 Majors) 

• Semester 1 (Summer) TOTAL HOURS: 12 
• Semester 2 (Fall) TOTAL HOURS: 12 
• Semester 3 (Spring) TOTAL HOURS: 10 
• Total Hours = 34  

 
Kimberly Hartman 

(On behalf of Jessica Curtis) 
Office of Schools Partnerships updates: 
The COE now has 41 district partners 
There have been 11 Early releases (so far) 
Completed Principal and CCT training in the fall: student requirements 
and expectations were discussed along with CCT best practices 
Field Supervisor Evaluations begin this week 
There are 60 Spring 2022 Final Interns: 

• ELED:  29  
• ESE: 12 (largest number since 2017) 
• MAE:  I secondary and 2 middle grades 
• SCI-1 (closing out the program) 
• EPI-15 

 
Kimberly Hartman College of Education updates: 

• Student completion rate has increased by 14% in the past 3 
years. Part of our state funding is tied to completion, so this is 
very good.  

• SPC is piloting a common course start time this spring. The COE 
is making our courses blended so that students will have an 
opportunity to meet at least once a month with all four of their 
instructors. 



• Live Online teaching modality is our synchronous format. 
Students and Faculty like the format and the success rates have 
been good. 

• We are planning to expand ELITE program to multiple districts. 
Pasco, Hernando, and some other outlying districts are 
interested.  

• Our site visit has been pushed out to spring 2023. 
 

Board Member Updates 
Pinellas 

Antonette Wilson 

 
Principal at Eisenhower Elementary. We enjoy our SPC interns. It is a 
rewarding experience for us. Thanks for the support. 
 

Pinellas 
Art Steullet 

I reiterate what Antoinette said. We will take on lots of interns. I’m 
happy to see numbers increasing when we have so many shortages - 
bus drivers etc. We are glad to take more interns. I encourage other 
districts to do the same.  
 

Hillsborough 
Stacy Wrenn 

Supervisor Title I office Hillsborough County Schools – The Title I office 
does training in 33 schools. Most of our profession al development 
needs concern classroom management. Most of my work is with new 
teachers. I have tons of resources for working with students in poverty 
and classroom management. 
 

Pasco 
George Papaemanuel 

Human Capital Partner with Pasco District - SPC grads become 
successful teachers. We need more. I have the pleasure of working with 
Sherri (Kent-Roberts). Send us more interns. 
 

Early Learning Coalition 
Carrie Culbertson 

 

What we’re excited about is helping our teachers move on. We hope to 
help our private childcare teachers navigate the next steps and move 
ahead. We are excited to be a partner on this board. 
 

SPC 
Katherine Kennedy 

A new member of the board - SPC Associate Vice President over Dual 
Enrollment, Honors, International, and the University Partnership Center 
(UPC). 
 

Kimberly Hartman Introduced Dr. Caroline Young as our new Assessment Director 
 

Pinellas 
Rene’ Flowers 

Member of Pinellas County Board of County Commissioners for District 
7. I am looking forward to learning more about SPC programs. 
 

New Business Dr. Hartman - reminded the board members that Susan Weber’s two-
year term as Board Chair is ending and a new board chair will be 
selected at the next meeting. 
 

Next meeting April 2022 - Date TBD 

Meeting adjourned at 9:45 a.m. 


